



---

# Innovative Solutions for Medicaid

By [Abbi Coursolle](#)

---

## Introduction

One part of the proposed legislation to “repeal and replace” the Affordable Care Act would implement a so-called “per capita cap” on the Medicaid program. Some Republican legislators have put forward per capita caps as a health system “solution.” In fact, caps are not a solution; they create a problem. Caps do not actually reduce the need for care or reduce the cost of care. They only cut the amount of federal money states receive to meet the same health care needs of their residents at the same cost. Less money to meet the same needs is a new problem for states—not a solution. Capping Medicaid is the wrong approach, especially considering that states already have solutions to meet the needs of their residents that will actually reduce costs. These bipartisan solutions should be the focus of legislators, who can learn from the innovations already under way in Medicaid, and the ones that could be expanded or multiplied across the country. This paper is about those real solutions.

## I. Per Capita Caps are Not the Answer

Since 1965, Medicaid has operated as a federal-state partnership where states receive on average 63% of the costs of Medicaid from the federal government.<sup>1</sup> Today, Medicaid pays for health care coverage and services as they are needed. Thus states have the ability to address serious health care problems for older adults, persons with disabilities, pregnant women, and children living in poverty, while paying just 37% of the cost. The federal funds are based on the actual costs of providing Medicaid services in the state. Congress’s plan to repeal and replace the Affordable Care Act, called the American Health Care Act (AHCA) proposes to restructure Medicaid by implementing a per capita cap.. Under a per capita cap, the federal government sets an artificial cap on how much funding it gives states, even if the states costs go up. If implemented, this cut will radically reduce available funding for state Medicaid programs over time, resulting in states cutting coverage and services for all enrollees.<sup>2</sup>

The AHCA per capita cap proposal would change federal Medicaid funding from a guarantee to a per person allotment by 2020. The per capita cap would cut the federal contribution per Medicaid enrollee based on a state's 2016 expenditures and is increased annually at an inflation rate that is projected to grow slower than yearly state Medicaid health care costs.<sup>3</sup> Under the AHCA bill that passed out of the House in March, states would receive payments during the year based on their estimated number of people enrolled in their Medicaid program. The amount of the payment would be determined by estimating the average cost per person of providing health care services to specific groups, including children, people with disabilities, older adults, and other adults. Thus, the per capita cap proposal sets an annual upper limit on federal spending per Medicaid enrollee. The federal funding to the state would only increase if enrollment in the state's Medicaid program rises during the year, but would not increase if costs to provide Medicaid services to those enrolled in the program increased or exceeded the federal per person allotment.

Because these caps set an upper limit on spending, they divorce Medicaid financing from people's actual health care needs. While the amount of the cap is based on actual services and costs from the past, it does not account for future changes. For example, if state X was given a cap on spending for adults based on its spending in 2013, and in state X, about 1% of adult enrollees are infected with hepatitis C. For most of 2013, the prevailing treatment for hepatitis C was relatively cheap—about \$10-40,000 for a course of treatment, depending on its length.<sup>4</sup> But that treatment regimen was not very effective—it cured only about 40-50% of those treated, caused significant side effects, and took several months to complete.<sup>5</sup> Then, in late 2013, two new “breakthrough” treatments for the disease became available; they cured over 90% of those treated with a 12-week course of treatment, and caused few side effects.<sup>6</sup> But their cost was high—the new drugs were listed at \$66,000 and \$84,000 per course of treatment.<sup>7</sup> Now the amount provided to State X to provide Medicaid to its adult enrollees in 2014 is based on an assumed cost of about \$30,000 per course of treatment for hepatitis C, based on its experience in 2013. But the actual average cost of treating hepatitis C in State X in 2014 is more than twice that amount—about \$70,000 per course of treatment. If the infection rate in 2014 increases to 3%, such that more enrollees need treatment, State X's expenditures will increase by 600%. To avoid spending more than the capped amount, State X will either have to withhold the new, highly effective treatments for hepatitis C, or make cuts to other services to make up the difference. In this way, caps become harmful cuts on Medicaid enrollees.

Caps force states to cut services or ration care whenever costs increase beyond the cap—even if the reason for the increase is completely out of the state's control. If a state exceeds the cap, no additional federal funds will be provided to cover those costs. In short, states lose when it comes to a cap – and data shows many states will lose substantially.<sup>8</sup> The states bear all the risk because the cap sets an upper limit on federal spending, but does not allow states

to save or reserve funds if their spending is less than the capped amount. Thus, even if the amount of funding available to states under the cap grew at exactly the rate of average Medicaid spending, total federal support for states would drop substantially, because the federal government would pay most states less but no state would get more.<sup>9</sup>

## II. Caps Stifle Innovation

Reducing overall funds puts pressure on state budgets to be conservative rather than think creatively or expand services through new innovation. After the 2008 recession, at least 31 states plus the District of Columbia cut health care (including cuts to Medicaid and public health), and 29 states plus D.C. cut medical, home care, rehabilitative, or other Medicaid services needed by low-income seniors and people with disabilities.<sup>10</sup> An interview of Medicaid Directors in 2009 found that—faced with rapidly increasing growth in their state Medicaid programs—the Directors’ primary goal for the next year’s budget was to “maintain as much of the current program coverage and value as possible and to minimize loss of services and erosion of access for individuals.”<sup>11</sup> As a result, during the state recession, many state Medicaid programs shifted away from planned delivery reform or innovation projects, and simply gave up on opportunities to improve care *and* reduce costs.<sup>12</sup>

Historically, funding crises have led to regression in innovation, worse outcomes for enrollees, and have often resulted in other unintended consequences. For example, after the 2008 recession, many states cut behavioral health services in particular at a time demand for these services was rising.<sup>13</sup> In Nevada, cuts to mental health services during the recession resulted in multiple lawsuits against the state, and a major hospital losing its accreditation in 2013.<sup>14</sup> Between 2008 and 2013, the state gained infamy for discharging patients from inpatient mental health treatment services with a bus ticket out of state and a few days’ worth of medication as a follow-up treatment.<sup>15</sup> Since then, the state has invested in its mental health system, resolved the lawsuits, and worked with the hospital to regain its accreditation in 2015.<sup>16</sup> Nevada has been able to invest in its behavioral health delivery system since 2014 by using Medicaid Expansion funds to provide more integrated behavioral health services to low-income Nevadans. Now more people are getting services and the state has been able to expand its behavioral health workforce.<sup>17</sup> These recent gains could be lost if caps reduce the funds available to the state.

Medicaid caps pose a particular risk to individuals who need the most care. Medicaid enrollees are more likely to have chronic conditions, disabilities, or other special health care needs.<sup>18</sup> Medicaid also covers nearly half of births in the nation.<sup>19</sup> Medicaid programs have invested in effective care management programs that help individuals with the highest need for care “achieve better access to needed care, navigate their way through complex systems, and increase the self-management and self-advocacy skills necessary to function as informed and

‘activated’ health care consumers.”<sup>20</sup> With less money to spend on their Medicaid programs, states could be forced to cut back or even eliminate these innovative and effective programs. For example, one study found that during the 2008 recession, North Carolinian women enrolled in Medicaid were less likely to receive prenatal care after the state cut reimbursement rates to maternity care coordination.<sup>21</sup>

Sometimes innovation requires a major up-front investment, but the funds for that type of investment are less likely to be available if program funding is capped. In recent years, the federal Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) has been leading the charge to use “value-based purchasing,” that is, to calculate health care payments in part based on the value of the services received.<sup>22</sup> In 2005, CMS began approving Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP) programs in states. DSRIP programs allows states to channel additional payments to Medicaid providers (such as extra funding for hospitals), but only if the providers make innovative health investments.<sup>23</sup> Currently, eight states have approved DSRIP programs in various stages of implementation.<sup>24</sup> A recent survey of these programs noted that they support major system transformations, while stabilizing the safety net and improving population health.<sup>25</sup> To do this, however, DSRIP programs require a significant investment of resources by all participants, including the federal and state governments, and participating providers.<sup>26</sup> The investment of resources is often front-loaded, as “for process and infrastructure improvements in earlier years, as they are necessary to achieve clinical improvements in later years.”<sup>27</sup> Caps will discourage these kind of up-front investments in system improvements that are designed to create long-term savings, making it harder for states to address social determinants of health.

### **III. Medicaid is Already a Source of Innovation**

Medicaid has a long history of funding new models of care delivery, spurring cutting edge health care treatments, and sparking trends across the health care field.<sup>28</sup> Designed to meet the needs of a low income population, Medicaid has a track record of making investments to address the social determinants of health and health disparities that drive health care costs. In the 1970s, Medicaid made investments to improve infant mortality; in the 1980s, it worked to advance care delivery for people with disabilities; and in the 1990s, it expanded managed care coverage to families enrolled in Medicaid to provide them with better coordinated care.<sup>29</sup>

Medicaid also has a long history of helping states to weather major natural disasters and public health emergencies. For example, after the September 11th terrorist attacks in New York, much of the state’s Medicaid computer system was damaged.<sup>30</sup> The state and federal government worked together to establish Disaster Relief Medicaid (DRM) in New York City to respond to this crisis.<sup>31</sup> DRM made the Medicaid application process easier and more streamlined to ensure that people impacted by the attacks had access to needed medical care

without delay.<sup>32</sup> More recently, Medicaid has helped West Virginia to address the opioid addiction crisis that has cost thousands of lives in that state.<sup>33</sup> West Virginia Medicaid has established best practices for prescribing opioid pain medications, and worked with the Board of Medicine in the state to develop continuing education training to ensure that doctors in the state are familiar with those best practices.<sup>34</sup>

Medicaid has also been on the front lines of new models for long-term services and supports and community-based services for individuals with disabilities for many years, as the largest funder of those cost-saving services.<sup>35</sup> Today, Medicaid provides health coverage to over 16 million older adults and people with disabilities.<sup>36</sup> In fact, Medicaid has paved the way in transitioning people with chronic conditions and disabilities out of institutional settings into community living. In 2005, Congress authorized the “money follows the person” program which provides demonstration grant funding to states to “rebalance” their Medicaid long-term care systems and transition Medicaid enrollees with disabilities from institutions into the community.<sup>37</sup> Nationally, these grants have supported over 50,000 Medicaid beneficiaries in moving out of institutions into the community with a range of supportive services.<sup>38</sup> A recent evaluation of the program found that it has reduced Medicaid spending for the beneficiaries who transition, while allowing beneficiaries to live in the setting of their choice.<sup>39</sup> Unfortunately, some states have not been able to implement these types of innovative programs that improve care and save money over the long-term, because they lack state staffing to design the programs; cuts in Medicaid funding would only worsen this phenomenon. For example, while a report commissioned by the Alaska Division of Senior and Disabilities Services in 2012 recommended that the state take up the federal option to provide more Medicaid home and community-based services for seniors and people with disabilities through a federal funding option, to-date, the state has not been able to implement the proposal.<sup>40</sup>

Medicaid has also helped to set the standard of care women’s health care, as a major funder of those services. As described above, Medicaid played a major role in investing in prenatal care that helped to dramatically reduce infant mortality rates in the 1970s.<sup>41</sup> In fact, Medicaid covers a broad range of women’s health services for enrollees.<sup>42</sup> In the late 1990s, states worked with CMS to develop innovative family planning expansion programs that now operate in almost 30 states and have helped save millions of dollars and improve health outcomes.<sup>43</sup> Today, Medicaid covers over 20% of women of reproductive age.<sup>44</sup> Medicaid provides three-quarters of all public dollars spent on family planning in the United States.<sup>45</sup> Medicaid’s investment allowed women and couples to avoid nearly two million unintended pregnancies in 2014—most of these pregnancies state Medicaid programs would have paid for.<sup>46</sup>

As discussed above, in the last decade, Medicaid has played a crucial role in promoting value-based purchasing in health care. This innovation has helped to advance the “triple aim” of better health, better care, and better cost.<sup>47</sup> For example, Arizona requires Medicaid plans to

make a specific percentage of provider payments through approved value-based purchasing arrangements.<sup>48</sup> The state provides the plans with guidance on the types of arrangements that it considers acceptable value-based purchasing, which include primary care incentives, bundled payments, performance-based contracts, and shared savings; plans must provide the state with examples of its arrangements.<sup>49</sup> Arizona then withholds a portion of its capitation payment to the plan, subject to the plan's meeting the annual value-based purchasing benchmarks.<sup>50</sup> Arizona's investment in this program is on track to bend the cost curve in that state while promoting high value care at both the individual and population level.<sup>51</sup>

In recent years, Medicaid has also invested in patient-centered medical home models. The Affordable Care Act provided states with the option to receive an enhanced federal match when they established patient-centered medical homes in their Medicaid programs.<sup>52</sup> Patient-centered medical homes are intended to focus on the needs and preferences of individual patients with complex health care needs.<sup>53</sup> They are designed to improve access to care, better coordinate care, and advance care quality, while reducing the cost of care.<sup>54</sup> The medical home model uses a team of providers, which is usually led by a physician, and may also include nurses, nutritionists, and mental health providers, to identify and coordinate care that meets a patient's needs.<sup>55</sup> A recent review of the literature on patient-centered medical homes found that the model "drives reductions in health care costs and/or unnecessary utilization, such as emergency department (ED) visits, inpatient hospitalizations and hospital readmissions."<sup>56</sup> By investing in patient-centered medical homes, state Medicaid programs have been able to improve patient outcomes while also reducing costs. For example, Maine was one of the first states to take up the Affordable Care Act health homes option.<sup>57</sup> The first phase of Maine's health homes project focused on Medicaid beneficiaries with two or more chronic conditions or with one chronic condition and were at risk for another.<sup>58</sup> While a full evaluation of the program is still pending, early reports show "promising trends in outcomes, utilization, and costs."<sup>59</sup>

In the past several years, Medicaid has also sparked innovation by providing enhanced funds to states that expanded their programs to include adults who previously were not eligible for the program.<sup>60</sup> The Expansion has allowed states to target services toward adults who were previously largely uninsured, addressing social determinants of health. For example, when it expanded Medicaid, Ohio experienced a reduction in homelessness, while increasing access to behavioral health services, and improving enrollees' ability to secure and maintain employment.<sup>61</sup> Similarly, in 2015 Arizona used Medicaid Expansion funding to bring together two departments in its Medicaid program—one that was responsible for physical health services and another that was responsible for behavioral health services—in order to deliver more integrated care to Medicaid enrollees and increase access to behavioral health services.<sup>62</sup> These innovations are at risk if Ohio and Arizona lose their Medicaid expansion funding.<sup>63</sup>

Medicaid is poised to continue funding and spurring innovation around the country. As described above, recent initiatives have just begun to invest in moving health care purchasing to focus on paying for value, and to address the social determinants of health. Recent Medicaid demonstration waiver proposals have developed innovative concepts to marry value-based purchasing while addressing the particular population health needs of states. For example, West Virginia recently proposed an ambitious waiver project that would allow the state to develop a continuum of care for Medicaid beneficiaries with a substance use disorder.<sup>64</sup> Caps to Medicaid will constrain states flexibility to propose or continue implementation of all of these innovative programs.

#### **IV. Conclusion: Capping Medicaid will Make Innovation Difficult**

Per capita caps hurt these innovative approaches discussed above. Caps to Medicaid funding would constrain the very flexibility that has allowed these innovations to flourish in state Medicaid programs, because they would reduce the amount of funding available to programs. With less money, states will face more pressure to eliminate innovative programs -- or never start them. In addition, many innovations require a major up-front investment, but the funds for that type of investment are unlikely to be available if program funding is capped—even if those innovations could save the state money in the longer term. At the same time, caps mean that states will have less money to spend on those populations who need more care – e.g., people with special health care needs, people with disabilities, pregnant women – which will make it harder to provide them with innovative care. Instead, with less available funding, states are more likely to try to stick to what they know since trying something new may require the state to absorb costs for uncertain outcomes, invest in new systems, and retain state staff to design the programs. Indeed, even if states launch new projects under a capped model, reduced funding will likely scale back or even eliminate their monitoring and measurement efforts, making it more difficult to determine if the projects achieve their intended goals. While caps reduce funding and stifle innovation, state needs and costs will continue to grow. Thus, capping Medicaid does not improve or solve problems in the program. Instead, caps reduce the amount of money available to care for low-income Americans, and force states to cut their Medicaid programs in ways that hurt enrollees and make Medicaid less effective.

#### **ENDNOTES**

<sup>1</sup> Kaiser Family Found., Federal and State Share of Medicaid Spending, <http://kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/federalstate-share-of-spending> (last visited May 19, 2017).

<sup>2</sup> MARA YODELMAN, NAT'L HEALTH LAW PROG., PER CAPITA CAPS IN MEDICAID UNDER THE HOUSE REPUBLICANS' ACA REPEAL BILL (2017), <http://www.healthlaw.org/publications/browse-all-publications/per-capita-caps-in-medicaid-under-republicans-aca-repeal-bill>; see also, e.g., JANE

PERKINS & MARA YODELMAN, NAT'L HEALTH LAW PROG., AHCA'S BLOCK GRANT OPTION AND EPSDT (2017), <http://www.healthlaw.org/publications/browse-all-publications/ahca-block-grant-option-and-epsdt>.

<sup>3</sup> See EDWIN PARK, CTR. ON BUDGET & POLICY PRIORITIES, MEDICAID PER CAPITA CAP WOULD SHIFT COSTS AND RISKS TO STATES AND HARM MILLIONS OF BENEFICIARIES 2 (2017), [www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/2-24-17health.pdf](http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/2-24-17health.pdf); JULIA PARADISE, KAISER FAMILY FOUND., RESTRUCTURING MEDICAID IN THE AMERICAN HEALTH CARE ACT: FIVE KEY CONSIDERATIONS 2 (2017), <http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Restructuring-Medicaid-in-the-American-Health-Care-Act> (Explaining per-capita-caps would be based on 2016 Medicaid expenditures trended forward to 2019 by the medical CPI, locking states into past Medicaid expenditures and omitting consideration for state variation in spending growth).

<sup>4</sup> See University of Wash., Hepatitis C Online: Peginterferon alfa-2a (Pegasys), <http://www.hepatitisc.uw.edu/page/treatment/drugs/peginterferon-alfa-drug> (last visited May 19, 2017); University of Wash., Hepatitis C Online: Ribavirin (Copegus, Rebetol, Ribasphere), <http://www.hepatitisc.uw.edu/page/treatment/drugs/ribavirin-drug> (last visited May 19, 2017).

<sup>5</sup> See, e.g., Brian P. Lam *et al.*, *The Changing Landscape of Hepatitis C Virus Therapy: Focus on Interferon-Free Treatment*, 8 THERAP. ADV. GASTROENTEROL. 298 (2015).

<sup>6</sup> *Id.*

<sup>7</sup> See University of Wash., Hepatitis C Online: Simeprevir (Olysio), <http://www.hepatitisc.uw.edu/page/treatment/drugs/simeprevir-drug> (last visited May 19, 2017); University of Wash., Hepatitis C Online: Peginterferon alfa-2a (Pegasys), <http://www.hepatitisc.uw.edu/page/treatment/drugs/sofosbuvir-drug> (last visited May 19, 2017).

<sup>8</sup> See, e.g., JOHN HOLAHAN *ET AL.*, URBAN INST., THE IMPACT OF PER CAPITA CAPS ON FEDERAL AND STATE MEDICAID SPENDING (2017), <http://www.urban.org/research/publication/impact-capita-caps-federal-and-state-medicaid-spending>.

<sup>9</sup> See, e.g., LOREN ADLER *ET AL.*, BROOKINGS INST., EFFECTS OF THE MEDICAID PER CAPITA CAP INCLUDED IN THE HOUSE-PASSED AMERICAN HEALTH CARE ACT 5 (2017), [https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/es\\_chp\\_medicaidpercapitacap\\_adlerfiedlergronniger\\_51017.pdf](https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/es_chp_medicaidpercapitacap_adlerfiedlergronniger_51017.pdf).

<sup>10</sup> NICHOLAS JOHNSON *ET AL.*, AN UPDATE ON STATE BUDGET CUTS: AT LEAST 46 STATES HAVE IMPOSED CUTS THAT HURT VULNERABLE RESIDENTS AND CAUSE JOB LOSS 4 (2011), <http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/3-13-08sfp.pdf>.

<sup>11</sup> KAISER FAMILY FOUND., STRUGGLING WITH FINANCING: THE RECESSION AND NATIONAL HEALTH REFORM DOMINATE STATE MEDICAID CONCERNS GOING INTO FY 2010 at 6 (2009), <https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/03/7959.pdf>.

<sup>12</sup> *Id.*

<sup>13</sup> See KEVIN MARTONE, NAT'L ASS'N STATE MENTAL HEALTH PROG. DIRS., THE IMPACT OF THE STATE FISCAL CRISIS ON STATE MENTAL HEALTH SYSTEMS 5, 6 (2011), [https://www.nasmhpd.org/sites/default/files/KevinMartonePPTBriefing2011\(4\).pdf](https://www.nasmhpd.org/sites/default/files/KevinMartonePPTBriefing2011(4).pdf); see also RON HONBERG *ET AL.*S, NAT'L ALLIANCE ON MENTAL ILLNESS, STATE MENTAL HEALTH CUTS: A NATIONAL CRISIS 4-5 (2011), <https://www.nami.org/getattachment/About-NAMI/Publications/Reports/NAMISateBudgetCrisis2011.pdf>.

<sup>14</sup> Michelle Rindels, Nevada Seeks Big Shift in Mental Health System, THE NEVADA INDEPENDENT, Feb. 5, 2017, <https://thenevadaindependent.com/article/nevada-seeks-big-shift-mental-health>.

<sup>15</sup> *Id.*

<sup>16</sup> *Id.*

<sup>17</sup> See *id.*

<sup>18</sup> See, e.g., JULIA PARADISE & RACHEL GARFIELD, WHAT IS MEDICAID'S IMPACT ON ACCESS TO CARE, HEALTH OUTCOMES, AND QUALITY OF CARE? SETTING THE RECORD STRAIGHT ON THE EVIDENCE 3 (2013), <https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/08/8467-what-is-medicaids-impact-on-access->

[to-care1.pdf](#); Sandra L. Decker *et al.*, *Health Status, Risk Factors, and Medical Conditions Among Persons Enrolled in Medicaid vs Uninsured Low-Income Adults Potentially Eligible for Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act*, 309 J. AM. MED. ASS'N 2579 (2013).

<sup>19</sup> See JULIA PARADISE *ET AL.*, KAISER FAMILY FUND., *MEDICAID AT 50* at 3 (2015), <http://files.kff.org/attachment/report-medicaid-at-50>.

<sup>20</sup> ALLISON HAMBLIN & STEPHEN A. SOMERS, CTR. HEALTH CARE STRATEGIES, *INTRODUCTION TO MEDICAID CARE MANAGEMENT BEST PRACTICES 2* (2011), [http://www.chcs.org/media/Introduction\\_to\\_Medicaid\\_Care\\_Management\\_013013.pdf](http://www.chcs.org/media/Introduction_to_Medicaid_Care_Management_013013.pdf); see also JENNA LIBERSKY *ET AL.*, INTEGRATED CARE RES. CTR., *USING LESSONS FROM DISEASE MANAGEMENT AND CARE MANAGEMENT IN BUILDING INTEGRATED CARE PROGRAMS* (2014), <http://www.integratedcareresourcecenter.com/PDFs/ICRC%20Disease%20Management%20and%20CareCoordination%20Brief%204-15-14.pdf>.

<sup>21</sup> Dorothy Cilenti *et al.*, *Changes in North Carolina Maternal Health Service Use and Outcomes Among Medicaid-Enrolled Pregnant Women During State Budget Cuts*, 21 J PUBLIC HEALTH MANAG. PRACT. 208 (2015).

<sup>22</sup> See, e.g., NAT'L ASS'N MEDICAID DIRECTORS, *VALUE-BASED PURCHASING IN MEDICAID AND MEDICARE 1-2* (2016), [http://medicaiddirectors.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/FINAL-ISSUE-BRIEF\\_Medicaid-VBP-and-MultiPayer-Alignment.pdf](http://medicaiddirectors.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/FINAL-ISSUE-BRIEF_Medicaid-VBP-and-MultiPayer-Alignment.pdf).

<sup>23</sup> *Id.*; see also ALEXANDRA GATES *ET AL.*, KAISER COMM'N MEDICAID & UNINSURED, *AN OVERVIEW OF DELIVERY SYSTEM REFORM INCENTIVE PAYMENT (DSRIP) WAIVERS 1-2* (2014), <http://files.kff.org/attachment/an-overview-of-dsrrip>.

<sup>24</sup> See MELANIE SCHOENBERG *ET AL.*, NAT'L ACADEMY STATE HEALTH POLICY, *STATE EXPERIENCES DESIGNING AND IMPLEMENTING MEDICAID DELIVERY SYSTEM REFORM INCENTIVE PAYMENT (DSRIP) POOLS 1* (2015), <https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/State-Experiences-Designing-DSRIP-Pools.pdf>.

<sup>25</sup> *Id.* at 32.

<sup>26</sup> See *id.*

<sup>27</sup> *Id.* at 31.

<sup>28</sup> See, e.g., DREW BOSTON & MICHAEL KOVACH, ACCENTURE, *MEDICAID INNOVATION, A DISRUPTIVE REALITY: HOW UNCLE SAM BECAME THE COUNTRY'S HOTTEST VENTURE CAPITALIST 2* (2016), [https://www.accenture.com/t20170228T031158\\_w\\_us-en/acnmedia/Accenture/Conversion-Assets/Microsites/Documents9/Accenture-16-3061-MediInno-Final.pdf](https://www.accenture.com/t20170228T031158_w_us-en/acnmedia/Accenture/Conversion-Assets/Microsites/Documents9/Accenture-16-3061-MediInno-Final.pdf).

<sup>29</sup> See *id.*; see also Paul J. Boben, *Medicaid Reform in the 1990s*, 22 HEALTH CARE FINANCIAL REV. 1 (2000).

<sup>30</sup> Cathy Hope & Wesley Prater, *Medicaid Helps People in Times of Need Following Natural Disasters*, SAY AHH! BLOG, June 7, 2011, [http://ccf.georgetown.edu/2011/07/07/medicaid\\_helps\\_people\\_in\\_times\\_of\\_need\\_following\\_natural\\_disasters](http://ccf.georgetown.edu/2011/07/07/medicaid_helps_people_in_times_of_need_following_natural_disasters).

<sup>31</sup> *Id.*

<sup>32</sup> *Id.*

<sup>33</sup> See James Becker, *Agenda: West Virginia* at 62, in CTRS. MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVS., *MEDICAID INNOVATION ACCELERATOR PROGRAM 61* (2015), [https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/innovation-accelerator-program/iap-downloads/201512tlo9\\_combatopioidcrisis.pdf](https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/innovation-accelerator-program/iap-downloads/201512tlo9_combatopioidcrisis.pdf).

<sup>34</sup> *Id.* at 68.

<sup>35</sup> NAOMI FREUNDLICH, ROBERT WOOD JOHNSON FOUND., *LONG-TERM CARE: WHAT ARE THE ISSUES?* (2014) [http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue\\_briefs/2014/rwjf410654](http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2014/rwjf410654).

<sup>36</sup> See PARADISE *ET AL.*, *supra*, note 19.

<sup>37</sup> 42 U.S.C. 1396a note; see also Ctrs. Medicare & Medicaid Servs., *Money Follows the Person*, <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/tss/money-follows-the-person/index.html> (last visited May 29, 2017).

<sup>38</sup> CAROL V. IRVIN ET AL. MATHEMATICA POLICY RES., *MONEY FOLLOWS THE PERSON 2014 ANNUAL EVALUATION REPORT 1* (2015), <https://www.mathematica-mpr.com/our-publications-and-findings/publications/money-follows-the-person-2014-annual-evaluation-report>.

<sup>39</sup> *Id.* at 42, 69; see also ELIZABETH EDWARDS, NAT'L HEALTH LAW PROG., *Q&A HCBS - TRANSITION PLAN ADVOCACY: IDENTIFYING THE ISSUES* (2014), <http://www.healthlaw.org/issues/medicaid/waivers/QA-HCBS>.

<sup>40</sup> *Compare* HCBS STRATEGIES, INC., *PROPOSED PLAN FOR IMPLEMENTING COMMUNITY FIRST CHOICE IN ALASKA* (2012) (making recommendations), <http://dhss.alaska.gov/dsds/Documents/docs/AK-Proposed-CFC-Plan7-5-12.doc>, with ALASKA DEP'T HEALTH & SOC. SERVS., *MEDICAID HOME AND COMMUNITY BASED SERVICES (HCBS) REFORM COMMUNITY FORUMS 30* (2016) (describing possible future implementation of CFC), <http://dhss.alaska.gov/dsds/Documents/MRICC/SDS-HCBS-Reform-Forum-Presentation-10-19-16.pdf>.

<sup>41</sup> Ctrs. Disease Control, *Achievements in Public Health, 1900-1999: Healthier Mothers and Babies*, 48 MORBIDITY & MORTALITY WEEKLY REP. 849 (1999).

<sup>42</sup> See JANE PERKINS, NAT'L HEALTH LAW PROG., *MEDICAID COVERAGE OF REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH SERVICES 1-2* (2008), <http://www.healthlaw.org/issues/reproductive-health/qa-medicaid-coverage-of-reproductive-health-services>.

<sup>43</sup> Guttmacher Inst., *Medicaid Family Planning Eligibility Expansions*, STATE LAWS AND POLICIES BLOG (June 1, 2017), <https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/medicaid-family-planning-eligibility-expansions>.

<sup>44</sup> Guttmacher Inst., *Uninsured Rate Among Women of Reproductive Age Has Fallen More Than One-Third Under the Affordable Care Act*, NEWS IN CONTEXT (Nov. 17, 2016), <https://www.guttmacher.org/article/2016/11/uninsured-rate-among-women-reproductive-age-has-fallen-more-one-third-under>.

<sup>45</sup> KINSEY HASSTEDT ET AL., GUTTMACHER INST., *PUBLIC FUNDING FOR FAMILY PLANNING AND ABORTION SERVICES, FY 1980–2015* at 8 (2017), [https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report\\_pdf/public-funding-family-planning-abortion-services-fy-1980-2015.pdf](https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/public-funding-family-planning-abortion-services-fy-1980-2015.pdf).

<sup>46</sup> JENNIFER FROST ET AL., GUTTMACHER INST., *CONTRACEPTIVE NEEDS AND SERVICES, 2014 UPDATE 7* (2016), [https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report\\_pdf/contraceptive-needs-and-services-2014\\_1.pdf](https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/contraceptive-needs-and-services-2014_1.pdf).

<sup>47</sup> See GATES ET AL., *supra*, note 23 at 3; see also, e.g., KRISTIN DYBDAL ET AL., *STATE HEALTH ACCESS DATA ASSIST. CTR., STATE MEDICAID REFORMS AIMED AT CHANGING CARE DELIVERY AT THE PROVIDER LEVEL* (2015), <https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/State-Medicaid-Reforms-Aimed-at-Changing-Care-Delivery-at-the-Provider-Level.pdf>.

<sup>48</sup> TRICIA LEDDY ET AL., CTR. HEALTH CARE STRATEGIES, *VALUE-BASED PAYMENTS IN MEDICAID MANAGED CARE: AN OVERVIEW OF STATE APPROACHES 2* (2016), [http://www.chcs.org/media/VBP-Brief\\_022216\\_FINAL.pdf](http://www.chcs.org/media/VBP-Brief_022216_FINAL.pdf).

<sup>49</sup> ARIZONA HEALTH CARE CONTAINMENT SYS., *ACUTE PROGRAM VALUE-BASED PURCHASING INITIATIVE 3-5* (2015), <https://www.azahcccs.gov/shared/Downloads/ACOM/PolicyFiles/300/315-CYE16.pdf>.

<sup>50</sup> *Id.* at 1.

<sup>51</sup> See LEDDY ET AL., *supra*, note 48 at 2.

<sup>52</sup> 42 U.S.C. § 1396w-4.

<sup>53</sup> See NAT'L CONF. STATE LEG., *HEALTH COST CONTAINMENT AND EFFICIENCIES: MEDICAL HOMES 1* (2010), <http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/MedicalHomes-2010.pdf>.

<sup>54</sup> *Id.*

<sup>55</sup> *Id.*

<sup>56</sup> MARCI NIELSEN *ET AL.*, PATIENT CENTERED PRIMARY CARE COLLAB., THE PATIENT-CENTERED MEDICAL HOME'S IMPACT ON COST AND QUALITY: ANNUAL REVIEW OF EVIDENCE 2014-2015 at 4 (2016), <https://www.pccpc.org/sites/default/files/resources/The%20Patient-Centered%20Medical%20Home%27s%20Impact%20on%20Cost%20and%20Quality%2C%20Annual%20Review%20of%20Evidence%2C%202014-2015.pdf>.

<sup>57</sup> See MICHELLE PROBERT & KITTY PURINGTON, MAINECARE, MAINECARE HEALTH HOMES INITIATIVE 4-5 (2012), [https://www.mainequalitycounts.org/image\\_upload/PCMH%20MaineCare%20Health%20Homes%20Initiative\\_Michelle%20Probert%20and%20Kitty%20Purington\\_11.28.12.pdf](https://www.mainequalitycounts.org/image_upload/PCMH%20MaineCare%20Health%20Homes%20Initiative_Michelle%20Probert%20and%20Kitty%20Purington_11.28.12.pdf).

<sup>58</sup> *Id.* at 5.

<sup>59</sup> BRENDA C. SPILLMAN *ET AL.*, U.S. DEP'T HEALTH & HUM. SERVS., EVALUATION OF THE MEDICAID HEALTH HOME OPTION FOR BENEFICIARIES WITH CHRONIC CONDITIONS 30 (2016), <https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/224581/HHOption4.pdf>.

<sup>60</sup> 42 U.S.C. § 1396a(a)(10)(A)(i)(VIII).

<sup>61</sup> OHIO DEP'T MEDICAID, OHIO MEDICAID GROUP VIII ASSESSMENT 37, 41 (2017), <http://medicaid.ohio.gov/portals/0/resources/reports/annual/group-viii-assessment.pdf>.

<sup>62</sup> See DEBORAH BACHRACH *ET AL.*, COMMONWEALTH FUND, HOW ARIZONA MEDICAID ACCELERATED THE INTEGRATION OF PHYSICAL AND BEHAVIORAL HEALTH SERVICES 4, 7 (2017), <http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2017/may/arizona-medicaid-integration-behavioral-health>.

<sup>63</sup> See, e.g., *id.* at 7; Noam N. Levey, What Happened When Arizona Cut Medicaid, TRIBUNE NEWS SERV., Dec. 2, 2014 (describing cuts in Arizona's Medicaid program during the 2008 recession), <http://www.governing.com/topics/health-human-services/what-happened-when-arizona-cut-medicaid.html>.

<sup>64</sup> See WEST VIRGINIA DEP'T HEALTH & HUM. SERVS., WEST VIRGINIA PROPOSED MEDICAID SECTION 1115 WAIVER APPLICATION: CREATING A CONTINUUM OF CARE FOR MEDICAID ENROLLEES WITH SUBSTANCE USE DISORDERS (2016), <http://www.dhhr.wv.gov/bms/News/Documents/WV%20Proposed%20Medicaid%20SUD%20Waiver%20Application.pdf>.